Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

September 18, 2017
Memorial Hall

6:45 pm
Call to Order: Andrew Baker called the meeting to order. Others present: V. Matthew Marchese and Robert Manners, Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz.
Media Present: The Recorder and the Independent
Acceptance of Minutes:  Bob made a motion to accept the minutes of August 21, 2017. Matt seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 
Noteworthy News: 
· FRCOG will have a 20th anniversary celebration on October 13, from 3 to 5 p.m. at the John Olver Transit Center.
· Massachusetts Cultural Council confirmed renewal of the Shelburne Falls Cultural District for another five years.
Department Liaison Reports:

Town Hall – Bob praised Terry for the great job on the technology upgrade at Town Hall. Terry will meet with Northeast IT to review the project and any remaining details later this week. The IT group came within three hours of their estimated time for this project. Andrew said that Tax Collector Maureen Pike will bring several properties forward for public taking in early November, unless those property owners make arrangements to pay their back taxes before then.
Police –Chief Bardwell and Matt have been re-reviewing the Department of Public Health’s 2014 report concerning interior conditions in the basement of Cowell Gym. They will put together a list of items that have yet to be completed. Once compiled, the two will discuss the list of outstanding work with the Selectboard. The biggest cost is likely to be the furnace.
7:00 pm Special Town Meeting ​– At 7pm Bob presented a notion to recess the Selectboard meeting in order to hold a Special Town Meeting. Matt seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous. Following the Special Town Meeting, Bob presented a motion at 7:42 pm to reconvene the Selectboard meeting. Matt seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.
7:45 pm Cathy Buntin RE: Senior Center Expansion Committee Update – Cathy explained the composition of the proposed expansion committee.  The committee will consist of representatives from each of the three towns served by the Senior Center. Each town will be represented by two members of their Councils on Aging, the Selectboard liaison to the Senior Center (with an alternate), and one at-large member. The Senior Center Foundation will have at least two members on the committee. Shelburne has selected Suzanne Bishop and Penny Spearance from the Council on Aging, Matt Marchese from the Selectboard with Terry Narkewicz as alternate, and Sylvia Smith as the at-large member. The committee will meet for the first time on September 28, when they will elect officers, designate subcommittees, and schedule regular meetings. The committee will study ownership models, financing, and design options. The committee will act as an advisory board. The Selectboard was in support of the Shelburne representatives chosen to serve on the new committee.
8:00 pm Mark Shippee RE: Highway Department Matters – Mark and the crew met with Highway Department Liaison, Andrew Baker last week to air all of their concerns.  Mark was encouraged to attend the Selectboard meeting to discuss them with the entire Board.  Highway crewmembers Steve Hoar, Tyler Inman, Chris Morey and Marshall Dix were present.  Their list of concerns included: increasing their clothing allowance from $150 to $300; eliminating the time clock; amending the overtime policy so that employees who work more than 8 hours in a given day receive overtime pay rather than the current requirement of 40 hours worked; and reimbursement for DOT physicals and various license renewals.  Matt was pleased that Mark brought the Department’s concerns before the full Board.  Matt reminded Mark that as individual Selectman, they have no authority.  Therefore, requests such as these must come before the full Board for deliberation and vote. With that said, Matt asked how the roles of Town Administrator, department heads, and department liaisons work together. He thought department heads should perhaps work directly with the Town Administrator to make the process go more smoothly. Bob felt that the Town Administrator already had enough to do without involving herself in other departments. Bob explained that, historically, Selectboard liaisons worked independently with department heads in overseeing departments, including planning, budgeting and personnel matters. Terry has been the go-to person for process, not decisions. Bob said liaisons had trust relationships with their departments and did not micro-manage. Andrew said that it was his understanding that the liaisons would oversee the department heads, who would in turn, oversee and manage the actual departments.  At the end of the discussion, no decisions were made.  The Board agreed to have the Town Administrators survey other municipalities before making any policy changes.

Trailer Purchase – in recent weeks, Selectman Marchese refused to approve a vendor warrant payment to Marshall Dix for sale of a used utility trailer.  After having discussing with the Highway Superintendent, he learned that the trailer belonged to a Shelburne resident who is now deceased.  The family could not locate the trailer’s title therefore; highway employee Marshall Dix who resides in Vermont purchased the trailer and sold it back to the town to negate the missing title problem.  Although the town’s capital purchasing policy does not apply to purchases under $2,000, Matt felt that the Highway Superintendent should have discussed the $1,600 trailer with his department liaison and the Board before the transaction occurred. Mark indicated that both he and Marshall each spoke with a representative from the Ethics Commission who did not find the transaction unethical however; did state that bringing a trailer across State line to circumvent “best practices” was not recommended.   In closing, Matt stated that he was satisfied with the discussion and will authorize that Treasurer to release payment. “An error was identified, how do we better the system so that the likelihood of this doesn’t happen again”.
New England Equipment Exposition – Mark asked permission for he and the crew to attend an equipment exposition in Boxborough, MA on Wednesday, September 20th.  Permission granted.
Old Business:
Green Communities Designation – Prism Energy has completed an audit of all the town’s buildings.  Terry will review the draft report and forward to FRCOG representative, Patricia Smith and DOER representative, Jim Barry.
Mechanic Street Speeding – Matt thanked Chief Bardwell and Terry for their work in getting a grant application completed and submitted to the Town’s insurer. If approved the town could get $10,000 from MIIA’s Loss Control Grants to purchase two solar powered traffic control signs. Matt and Chief Bardwell will schedule a Mechanic Street resident’s meeting, to obtain feedback relative to placement of signs and any other traffic concerns.
Parking Study with Nelson Nygaard – Representatives from Nelson Nygaard spent two days in Shelburne last month inventorying parking, obtaining feedback, and collecting data.  Residents, business owners and tourists were extremely helpful in providing useful information.  The draft study results should be presented to the Parking Study Committee in the next couple of weeks. 
New Business: 
Vote to enter into a Contractual Agreement with David Prickett Consulting LLC for a Wastewater I/I Study Phase 1A – member Sewer Commissioners Andrew Baker and Matt Marchese met with Buckland Sewer Commissioners and Dan Fluerial to discuss the need for the study. Following the meeting, Andrew and Matt voted to enter into a contractual agreement with David Prickett Consulting, LLC providing that town meeting appropriated fund from the Sewer Enterprise account.   No further action needed.
Town Fees – Matt will discuss at the next Board meeting.
Employee Evaluations – The Town Administrator has prepared and distributed employee evaluation forms to department heads and Selectboard members.  Evaluations are to be completed and returned to the Town Administrator by October 5, 2017.
SF Area Partnership Memorandum of Understanding – Matt presented a motion to authorize the Chairman to execute the Memorandum of Understanding on behalf of the Board.  Bob seconded the motion, motion passed unanimously.
Capital Purchases Among Departments – just a reminder that a purchases over $2,000 is a capital expenditure in accordance with the town’s new capital purchasing policy.  
Highway Department Hours RE: Accommodation for School Children – Two members of the highway department have requested an accommodation in hours so that they can be home in time to meet their children’s school bus.  Terry confirmed that the Town has made such accommodations in the past by altering the employee’s hours.  If the Highway Superintendent wishes to accommodate these two individuals, he may do so by changing their workday from 6:30 am to 2:30 pm to 6:00am to 2:00pm.  The Superintendent’s original proposal to limit lunch to 20 minutes and forgo a 15 break is not in keeping with the town’s policies. 
Correspondence:  None
Any Other Business:
Purple Heart Community – a local veteran has requested that the Board consider becoming a Purple Heart Community honoring citizens in the community who have served in the Armed Forces and have received the oldest “American military decoration”, the Purple Heart.  Terry contacted a representative of the Western Massachusetts Military Order of the Purple Heart, Brian Willette.  In order for Shelburne to receive the designation, the Board must adopt a proclamation declaring August 7th as Purple Heart Day.  In return, the Organization will attend a Selectmen’s meeting to present a certificate and a road sign or two.  The Board did not take action.  
Public Comment:  None
Adjournment:  Bob presented a motion to adjourn at 9:12pm.  Matt seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney
Recording Secretary
